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Introduction  
 

²ŜƭŎƻƳŜ ǘƻ ǘƘƛǎ ƳƻƴǘƘΩǎ ƛǎǎǳŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ŜƭŜŎǘǊƻƴƛŎ ƴŜǿǎƭŜǘǘŜǊ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ wƻȅŀƭ ¦ƴƛǘŜŘ 
Services Institute of NSW (RUSI NSW), the aim of which is to provide members, 
stakeholders, and other interested parties up to date news of our latest 
activities and events as well as selective information on defence issues.   
 
There is no charge to receive this newsletter electronically and recipients are 
not required to be a member of the RUSI of NSW.  Invite your colleagues to 
receive this newsletter by going to the newsletter page on the RUSI NSW 
website http://www.rusinsw.org.au/Newsletter  where they can register their email contact 
details. 

Latest News  

Shangri-La Dialogue - Five Power Defence Arrangement - DŜŦŜƴŎŜ aƛƴƛǎǘŜǊǎΩ 
Joint Statement 

On 4 June a Joint Statement was released following discussions at the Shangri-La Dialogue,  
held in Singapore. While Senator the Hon Marise Payne was unable to attend the Dialogue, 
due to her election commitments, the Defence Minister joined her fellow FPDA Defence 
Ministers in releasing the following statement. 
 
To commemorate 45 years of the Five Power Defence Arrangements (FPDA), the Defence 
aƛƴƛǎǘŜǊǎ ǊŜŀŦŦƛǊƳŜŘ ǊŜǎǇŜŎǘƛǾŜ ƳŜƳōŜǊ ƴŀǘƛƻƴǎΩ ŎƻƳƳƛǘƳŜƴǘ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ Ct5! ŀƴŘ ƛǘǎ 
importance in enhancing regional cooperation and security.   ¢ƘŜȅ ŀƭǎƻ ǊŜŎƻƭƭŜŎǘŜŘ Ct5!Ωǎ 
three guiding principles, which are first, as a defensive arrangement, the FPDA should 
maintain a non-threatening posture to avoid rousing sensitivities in the region; second, as a 
multilateral security arrangement, the FPDA should proceed at a pace comfortable to all its 
members with due cognisance to multilateral, bilateral and national sensitivities; and third, 
given the constantly changing strategic environment, the FPDA should continually develop 
and evolve to remain relevant as a security arrangement. These principles have been the 
foundation of cooperation and provide necessary direction for FPDA. 
 
In this regard, the Ministers 
ŀŎƪƴƻǿƭŜŘƎŜŘ ŀƴŘ ŎƻƳƳŜƴŘŜŘ C5t!Ωǎ 
continuous growth in scope and depth 
since its formation in 1971, in tandem 
with the development of member-
ƴŀǘƛƻƴǎΩ ŎŀǇŀōƛƭƛǘƛŜǎ ŀǎ ǿŜƭƭ ŀs the 
significant progress made in enhancing 
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the interoperability among member-ƴŀǘƛƻƴǎΩ ƳƛƭƛǘŀǊƛŜǎ ǘƘǊƻǳƎƘ Ct5! ŜȄŜǊŎƛǎŜǎΦ    All FPDA 
5ŜŦŜƴŎŜ aƛƴƛǎǘŜǊǎ ŜȄǇǊŜǎǎŜŘ ǘƘŜƛǊ ŎƻǳƴǘǊƛŜǎΩ ŀǎǇƛǊŀǘƛƻƴ ǘƻ ǇǊƻǾƛŘŜ ǘƘŜ ƴŜŎŜǎǎŀǊȅ ǊŜǎƻǳǊŎŜǎ ŦƻǊ 
the conduct of professionally valuable FPDA exercises to meet the evolving regional security 
challenges. 
Recognising the importance of confidence-building measures especially with non-FPDA 
countries in the region, FPDA Defence Ministers welcomed initiatives aimed at engaging 
these countries, which include inviting non-FPDA ASEAN countries to observe FPDA exercises. 
This is to increase transparency and to alleviate any sensitivities towards FPDA activities in 
the region. 

 
Chief of the Defence Force attends annual Shangri-La Dialogue 
 
The Chief of the Defence Force, Air 
Chief Marshal Mark Binskin, spent 3-5 
June discussing regional and global 
security at the 15th annual Shangri-La 
Dialogue in Singapore.   The Shangri-La 
Dialogue provides a forum to promote 
practical defence cooperation with 
international counterparts. 
 
Air Chief Marshal Binskin met with counterparts from Singapore, New Zealand, the 
United YƛƴƎŘƻƳΣ aŀƭŀȅǎƛŀΣ ¢ƘŀƛƭŀƴŘ ŀƴŘ {Ǌƛ [ŀƴƪŀΦ IŜ ŀƭǎƻ ƳŜǘ ǿƛǘƘ ±ƛŜǘƴŀƳΩǎ 5ŜǇǳǘȅ 
Minister of National Defense, the Commander of US Pacific Command, the Chairman of the 
b!¢hΩǎ aƛƭƛǘŀǊȅ /ƻƳƳƛǘǘŜŜΣ ŀǎ ǿŜƭƭ ŀǎ ǎŜƴƛƻǊ ǊŜǇǊŜǎŜƴǘŀǘƛǾŜǎ ŦǊƻƳ ŀ ƴǳƳōŜǊ ƻŦ ƻǘƘŜǊ 
countries including the Philippines, Japan, China, France, Tonga and Canada.   ά{ƻƳŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ 
common themes we addressed in these meetings included building cooperation on 
Indo-Pacific security challenges, continuing tensions in the South China Sea, and recent 
military provocations by North Korea.  ά²Ŝ ŀƭǎƻ ŘƛǎŎǳǎǎŜŘ ǊŜƎƛƻƴŀƭ ƳŀǊƛǘƛƳŜ ǎŜŎǳǊƛǘȅΣ ǘƘŜ 
global threat of terrorism, and humanitarian assistance and disaster relief operations in 
ǊŜǎǇƻƴǎŜ ǘƻ ƴŀǘǳǊŀƭ ŘƛǎŀǎǘŜǊǎέ !ƛǊ /ƘƛŜŦ aŀǊǎƘŀƭ .ƛƴǎƪƛƴ ǎŀƛŘΦ 
 
¢ƘŜ /ƘƛŜŦ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ 5ŜŦŜƴŎŜ CƻǊŎŜ ŀƭǎƻ ƳŜǘ ǿƛǘƘ /ƘƛƴŀΩǎ ǊŜǇǊŜǎŜƴǘŀǘƛǾŜΣ !ŘƳƛǊŀƭ {ǳƴ WƛŀƴƎǳƻ 
where he welcomed the growing defence relationship between the two countries.   άL ŀƭǎƻ 
ǊŜƛǘŜǊŀǘŜŘ !ǳǎǘǊŀƭƛŀΩǎ Ǉƻǎƛǘƛƻƴ ƻƴ ǘŜƴǎƛƻƴǎ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ {ƻǳǘƘ /Ƙƛƴŀ {ŜŀΣ ŜƳǇƘŀǎƛǎƛƴƎ ǘƘŀǘ ǿƘƛƭŜ 
Australia did not take sides on competing territorial claims, we had a strong interest in 
maintaining peace and stability, along with respect for international law, unimpeded trade, 
and freedom of navigation and over-flight. 
 
ά¢ƘŜ {ƘŀƴƎǊƛ-[ŀ 5ƛŀƭƻƎǳŜ ǇǊƻǾƛŘŜŘ ŀƴ ŜȄŎŜƭƭŜƴǘ ƻǇǇƻǊǘǳƴƛǘȅ ǘƻ ōǳƛƭŘ ƻƴ !ǳǎǘǊŀƭƛŀΩǎ ŀƭǊŜŀŘȅ 
strong network of international defence relationships.  ά¢ƘŜǎŜ ǊŜƭŀǘƛƻƴǎƘƛǇǎ Ǉƭŀȅ ŀ ŎǊƛǘƛŎŀƭ 
role in supporting our interest in a stable and rules-based order, both in the Indo-Pacific and 
ƎƭƻōŀƭƭȅΦέ 

More information on the Shangri-La Dialogue can be found at: 
https://www.iiss.org/en/events/shangri-s-la-s-dialogue 

Mark Binskin centre.  Image source: IISS   Special session 5 
Avoiding military competition and arms-racing in Asia 

https://www.iiss.org/en/events/shangri-s-la-s-dialogue
http://www.iiss.org/en/publications/conference%20proceedings/sections/shangri-la-aa36/the-shangri-la-dialogue-2015-8842/sld15-08-breakouts-905d
http://www.iiss.org/en/publications/conference%20proceedings/sections/shangri-la-aa36/the-shangri-la-dialogue-2015-8842/sld15-08-breakouts-905d
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Task Group Taji Rotation 2 completes mission 
 
On 6 June, Australian personnel from Task Group 
Taji Rotation 2 formally handed over 
responsibility for training the Iraqi Security 
Forces at the Taji Military Complex in Iraq.  The 
Transfer of Authority Parade allowed the 
outgoing Commander, Colonel Gavin Keating, to 
hand over future training responsibilities to 
incoming Task Group Taji Rotation 3 
Commander, Colonel Andrew Lowe.   
 
Colonel Keating praised the achievements of his 
!ǳǎǘǊŀƭƛŀƴ ŀƴŘ bŜǿ ½ŜŀƭŀƴŘ ǎƻƭŘƛŜǊǎΦ  ά¢ƘŜ ¢ŀǎƪ 
Group trained nearly four thousand Iraqi Army 
soldiers during our six-ƳƻƴǘƘ ŘŜǇƭƻȅƳŜƴǘΣέ ƘŜ 
ǎŀƛŘΦ  ά²Ŝ ǇǊƻǾƛŘŜŘ ƘƛƎƘ ǉǳŀƭƛǘȅ ŀƴŘ ƛƴƴƻǾŀǘƛǾŜ 
training to the Iraqi Army which has given them 
ǘƘŜ ǎƪƛƭƭǎ ƴŜŜŘŜŘ ŦƻǊ ǳǇŎƻƳƛƴƎ ƻǇŜǊŀǘƛƻƴǎΦ  ά¢Ƙƛǎ 
is a significant contribution tƻ ǘƘŜ /ƻŀƭƛǘƛƻƴΩǎ 
efforts to help the Iraqi Security Forces defeat 
5ŀŜǎƘΦέ 
 
Chief of Joint Operations Vice Admiral David Johnston said Task Group Taji Rotation 2 
personnel should be proud of their contribution to the Coalition building-partner capacity 
misǎƛƻƴΦ  ά¢ƘŜ LǊŀǉƛ {ŜŎǳǊƛǘȅ CƻǊŎŜǎ ƘŀǾŜ ǊŜŎŜƛǾŜŘ ǇǊƻŦŜǎǎƛƻƴŀƭ ŀƴŘ ŜȄǇŜǊǘ ǘǊŀƛƴƛƴƎ ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ 
Australian and New Zealand personnel from this rotation and are well prepared for 
ŎƻǳƴǘŜǊƛƴƎ 5ŀŜǎƘΣέ ƘŜ ǎŀƛŘΦ  ά¢ŀǎƪ DǊƻǳǇ ¢ŀƧƛ wƻǘŀǘƛƻƴ н ƘŀǾŜ ǊŜƛƴŦƻǊŎŜŘ ǘƘŜ ǇƻǎƛǘƛǾe 
relationship   ŎƭƻǎŜ ƳƛƭƛǘŀǊȅ ƘŜǊƛǘŀƎŜ ǘƘŀǘ ƛǎ ǎƘŀǊŜŘ ōȅ ƻǳǊ ƳƛƭƛǘŀǊƛŜǎΦέ 
 
Task Group Taji 2 deployed to Iraq in October 2015 and comprised a headquarters element, 
training team, force protection and support elements. About 780 ADF personnel are 
deployed to the Middle East in support of Operation OKRA. These personnel make up the Air 
Task Group, the Special Operations Task Group and Task Group Taji, and together form the 
!5CΩǎ ŎƻƴǘǊƛōǳǘƛƻƴ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ƛƴǘŜǊƴŀǘƛƻƴŀƭ ŜŦŦƻǊǘ ǘƻ ŎƻƳōŀǘ ǘƘŜ 5ŀŜǎƘ ǘƘǊŜŀǘ ƛƴ LǊŀǉΦ   
 
Task Group Taji 3 consists of around 300 Australian Defence Force personnel drawn largely 
ŦǊƻƳ ǘƘŜ !ǳǎǘǊŀƭƛŀƴ !ǊƳȅΩǎ мǎǘ .ǊƛƎŀŘŜΣ ŀƭƻƴƎǎƛŘŜ ŀǇǇǊƻȄƛƳŀǘŜƭȅ млр bŜǿ ½ealand Defence 
Force personnel. 

  

Parade to mark the Transfer of Authority at  the Taji 
Military Complex in Iraq 
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Institute News 
 

Governance Reform ς RUSI Australia:  The National Council of our national body, the Royal 
United Services Institute of Australia, has applied to become a company limited by 
guarantee and to register the new company asΥ άwƻȅŀƭ ¦ƴƛǘŜŘ {ŜǊǾƛŎŜǎ LƴǎǘƛǘǳǘŜ ŦƻǊ 5ŜŦŜƴŎŜ 
and Security Studies ς !ǳǎǘǊŀƭƛŀέ.  These changes will strengthen our corporate governance 
and bring our name back into conformity with that of our fraternal organisation in the 
United Kingdom.  The name also will make the nature of our business clearer to the public.  
It is anticipated that these changes will come into effect on or about 1 July 2016. 
 

RUSI-New South Wales: From 1 July 2016, our Office Manager/Librarian, Mrs Theodora Fox, 
will be reverting to the position of Office Manager and will be working two days per week, 
Mondays and Tuesdays.  Dr David Leece will assume the position of acting Library Manager. 
The Library will be open on Wednesdays and at other times by arrangement with David. 
Both office and Library will be closed on Mondays and Fridays.  These changes are an 
essential cost-saving measure following the withdrawal of Defence salary support for the 
Librarian position.  (The Office Manager position is funded by member subscriptions.) 
 

QueenΩs Birthday Honours  
 

The Institute congratulates 
Captain Joseph Robert Crumlin, Mona Vale NSW  

who was awarded a Medal in the General Division of the Order of Australia for service to 
military history preservation. 

Special Notices for the Royal United Services Institute of New South Wales  

Expressions of Interest invited for position of Library Manager  

This is a part-time position which involves managing the Ursula Davidson Library at Level 
20, Defence Plaza, 270 Pitt Street, Sydney; and recruiting, training and supervising a 
team of Library volunteers.  The appointee will be expected to open the Library from 
11.00 am to 4.00 pm each Wednesday.  The Library which was established in 1889. It is a 
public library containing a nationally-significant collection of military literature, including 
books, journals, maps and other manuscripts dating from the late 18th century up to the 
present day.  It is open to both members and the public for study and research.  

 

The position would suit a retired person; or a defence/national security professional with 
flexible work arrangements, who seeks to build their professional profile and/or earn 
continuing professional education credits.  The position does not attract remuneration. 

 

Applicants should have an ability to work autonomously, a client service culture, strong 
inter-personal and communication skills, and proficiency in Microsoft Office. Experience 
in library management and an interest in defence and national security would be an 
advantage.  

 

Closing date: The position will remain open until filled. 
Inquiries: Dr David Leece 0418 163 107 or email david.leece@bigpond.com.  
Expressions of Interest, including a brief CV, should be submitted by e-mail to 
office@rusinsw.org.au, with a copy to david.leece@bigpond.com 

mailto:david.leece@bigpond.com
mailto:office@rusinsw.org.au
mailto:david.leece@bigpond.com
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Upcoming RUSI NSW Events  
 

Tuesday 26 July 2016  Colonel Joe Matthews Former Commanding 
Officer of the 16th Infantry Battalion, Bihar Regiment, Indian Army - 
Subject: The Unknown story - the contribution of the 29th Indian 
Brigade and Indian Units at Gallipoli in 1915 .  This is open to any 
interested person. To be held at {ȅŘƴŜȅ aŜŎƘŀƴƛŎǎΩ {ŎƘƻƻƭ ƻŦ !ǊǘǎΣ 
Level 1 280 Pitt Street, Sydney.  Attendance fees are: Members 
$10.00; Non-members $15.00. Pre-event registration is unnecessary. 
Tea/coffee is available before the lecture at no cost.   A sandwich 
lunch is also available from 12 noon  (cost: $8.00), but it must be 

ordered through the office (9393 2325) by 2 pm on the day before the lecture. 
 

Friday 19 August 2016   128th Anniversary Dinner will be held in the Grand 
Dining Room of the Masonic Club 169-171 Castlereagh Street Sydney at 7 
for 7.30 pm.  Guests-of-Honour: The Governor and Mrs Hurley on Friday 19 
August 2016 at  7 for 7.30pm Masonic Club, in the Grand Dining Room, 169-
171 Castlereagh Street, Sydney.  Dress:  Business formal 
Cost per head: $115.00  includes three courses and wine.  RSVP and 
payment required by Monday, 15th August 2016.   Registration form   
 

Tuesday 30 August  2016   Major General Stephen Porter, AM, ς Subject: 
ά¢ƘŜ !5C wŜǎŜǊǾŜ /ƻƴǘǊƛōǳǘƛƻƴ ǘƻ !ǳǎǘǊŀƭƛŀΩǎ ŘŜŦŜƴŎŜέ   This is open to any 
ƛƴǘŜǊŜǎǘŜŘ ǇŜǊǎƻƴΦ ¢ƻ ōŜ ƘŜƭŘ ŀǘ {ȅŘƴŜȅ aŜŎƘŀƴƛŎǎΩ {ŎƘƻƻƭ ƻŦ !ǊǘǎΣ [ŜǾŜƭ м 
280 Pitt Street, Sydney.  Attendance fees are: Members $10.00; Non-
members $15.00. Pre-event registration is unnecessary. Tea/coffee is 
available before the lecture at no cost.   A sandwich lunch is also available 
from 12 noon  (cost: $8.00), but it must be ordered through the office 
(9393 2325) by 2 pm on the day before the lecture. 

 

Tuesday 27 September 2016 Military History Seminar ά!ǳǎǘǊŀƭƛŀΩǎ ŎƻƴǘǊƛōǳǘƛƻƴ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ 
Somme Campaign in 1916έ ς A number of eminent military historians who are members of 
the Institute's Special Interest Group on Military History will outline the Australian 
contribution to the 1916 Somme Campaign, including the battles at Fromelles, Pozieres and 
Mouquet Farm, and expose some of the myths surrounding these battles.  
 

Key Note Address: .ǊƛƎŀŘƛŜǊ .ǊȅŎŜ CǊŀǎŜǊ wC5 95 όwŜǘΩŘύ  
Speakers: [ƛŜǳǘŜƴŀƴǘ /ƻƭƻƴŜƭ tŜǘŜǊ {ǿŜŜƴŜȅ wC5 όwŜǘΩŘύ  
[ƛŜǳǘŜƴŀƴǘ /ƻƭƻƴŜƭ wƻƴ [ȅƻƴǎ wC5 όwŜǘΩŘύ  
Major John IƛǘŎƘŜƴ wC5 όwŜǘΩŘύ 
Major General Paul LǊǾƛƴƎ !a t{a wC5 όwŜǘΩŘύ  
Registration and cost to be advised.   

Monday 26 September 2016 (Start Time: 5:15 pm), RUSI of NSW Annual General 
Meeting  Sydney Mechanics School of Arts Theatre Level 1, 280 Pitt Street, City. CALL 
FOR COUNCIL NOMINATIONS specifically for a new Secretary, and Councillors. 
Nominations are open for Councillors, RUSI NSW members who are appropriately 

qualified are asked to consider nomination. Please call the office for a nomination form. 

http://www.rusinsw.org.au/documents/128Dinner2016.pdf
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Recent Past Events of the Institute   
 

31 May 2016 - Seminar on Military Strategy "The Strategic Significance of Cyber and Space"   
at Parliament House, Macquarie Street, Sydney This was an outstanding event which 
certainly achieved its aim which was to increase the understanding in the broader 
community of the nature and strategic significance of Cyber and Space; and contribute to 
the continuing professional education of defence and national security professionals. An 
expert panel led by Mr Stephen Meekin, AM, Deputy Secretary Department of Defence 
explained the significance of these two domains via a series of presentations on different 
aspects of the topic and then debated key issues  to emerge during the presentations.  The 
expert panel included of Mr Stephen Meekin AM, Mr Clive Lines,  Air Commodore Stephen 
Osborne CSC, Professor Jill Slay AM, and Brigadier Marcus Thompson AM.  His Excellency, 
DŜƴŜǊŀƭ ¢ƘŜ IƻƴƻǳǊŀōƭŜ 5ŀǾƛŘ IǳǊƭŜȅΣ !/Σ 5{/ όwŜǘΩŘύΣ Governor of New South Wales and 
Patron of the Royal United Services Institute of New South Wales, opened the seminar.    

Presenters L to R: Mr Stephen Meekin AM. AIRCDRE Stephen Osborne CSC. BRIG Marcus Thompson AM, PROF Jill 
{ƭŀȅ !aΦ Iƛǎ 9ȄŎŜƭƭŜƴŎȅΣ DŜƴŜǊŀƭ ¢ƘŜ IƻƴƻǳǊŀōƭŜ 5ŀǾƛŘ IǳǊƭŜȅΣ !/Σ 5{/ όwŜǘΩŘύΦ Dt/!t¢ 5ƻǳƎ wƻǎŜǊΦ /ŀǇǘŀƛƴ ¢ƘŜ 
Honourable Reverend Fred Nile, ED, LTh, MLC. MAJGEN Paul Irving, AM, PSM, RFD (Ret'd). BRIG David Leece, 
PSM, RFD, ED (Ret'd). Mr Clive Lines. AVM Brent Espeland, AM (Ret'd). 
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31 May 2016 Seminar 
on Military Strategy 
"The Strategic 
Significance of Cyber 
and Space"  at 
Parliament House - a 
capacity audience.   
 
See next page for 
image captions 
Images by John 
Hutcheson and 
Theodora Fox 
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Tuesday 28 June Lunchtime Lecture Presented by  MAJGEN P.W. Gilmore, AO, DSC, 
Commander, Forces Command.  Subject  άwŀƛǎƛƴƎ ŀƴŘ ǘǊŀƛƴƛƴƎ ŀƴ ŀǊƳȅ  ƛƴ ǘƘŜ нмst century".   
Clockwise from top left: MAJGEN P.W. Gilmore, AO, DSC, before and during his lecture. Visiting 
CMDR Leon Volz and LCDR Richard Neville.  RUSI member asking a question.  RUSI members John 

McDonagh and Peter Cameron in the audience. MAJGEN P.W. Gilmore, AO, DSC and RUSI 
Councillor LTCOL Ken Broadhead, RFD (Ret'd).   Images by John Hutcheson and Theodora Fox 

 

From previous page - Seminar on Military Strategy "The Strategic Significance of Cyber and Space" clockwise 
from top right: A capacity audience.  BRIG Marcus Thompson AM addressing the audience from the panel.  RUSI 
Vice-President MAJGEN Paul Irving AM, PSM, RFD (Ret'd) speaking to CMDR Ben HISSINK. The SSCS Panel.  RUSI 
Councillors (L to R) RUSI NSW Treasurer Graham Brown, LTCOL Lyall Wood (Ret'd), CAPT Matthew Seabrook. Mr 
Clive Lines addressing the audience from the panel.   

 


